EMPLOYMENT PANEL

TUESDAY 22 JANUARY 2008 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Glover (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Farmer (P), Mrs Geddes (as substitute for Councillor Mitchelson), Stothard (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Bradley) and Weber

EMP.01/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received for Councillors Mitchelson and Mrs Bradley.

EMP.02/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

EMP.03/08
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Panel held on 17 October and 8 November 2007 were signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meetings.

EMP.04/08
CHANGES TO THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT PENSION SCHEME

The Head of Personnel and Development Services reported (PPP.12/08) on the main changes to the Local Government Pension Scheme and the impact they would have on the Council and its employees. He informed Members that the changes to the Scheme were required to be implemented by 1 April 2008, although the regulations had not yet been finalised.   The Head of Personnel and Development Services added that, whilst many of the changes were of an operational nature, some changes did require policy considerations. 

He set out for Members a summary of the features of the new Scheme, together with the changes, and highlighted, in particular, the areas where Authorities would be allowed to set their own arrangements including when an employee’s contribution band would need to be re-assessed, the elements of an employees pay which needed to be included in the calculation of pay for pension contribution purposes. The Head of Personnel and Development advised Members of the position with regard to the HR/Payroll software

The Head of Personnel and Development also commented on the steps which would need to be taken to implement the new scheme, including the need to advise employees of the changes, implement internal procedural changes and configure the HR/Payroll software to accommodate the changes.

Members considered the report in some detail and questioned Officers on a number of issues, including the position with regard to staff eligible to join the Pension Scheme and the elements of an employee’s pay which should be included in the calculation of pay for determining into which contribution band an employee falls.

Members also asked for clarification on the position with regard to the software upgrades. The Head of Personnel and Development Services confirmed that the questions of policy were matters for the Council to determine but, if the Council were to request the software suppliers to customise the system specifically in respect of the City Council’s requirements, then there would be a cost to that request which could be substantial.

Members also noted that Road Shows to inform staff of the changes in the Pension Legislation were being planned for March and it was suggested that  feedback from those Road Shows could be relayed back to the Panel to inform the Panel’s further consideration of the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That the changes pending with the Local Government Pension Scheme as outlined in Report PPP.12/08 be noted.

(2)
That staff on short term temporary contracts of less than 3 months and casuals should be excluded from the Scheme.

(3)
That elements of temporary work which were not permanently embedded in an employees contract, but which had lasted for more than a year, whilst issues such as the Job Evaluation process were resolved be included in the calculation of an employee’s pay for the purpose of determining the relevant contribution band for employees..

 (4)  That the Panel agree to adopt a Watching Brief during the implementation of changes to the Pension Scheme with authority being given to the Chairman and Vice Chairman to respond to issues raised. Should the Chairman and Vice Chairman consider that a meeting is required, then a further meeting of the Panel be arranged, it being noted that any decisions on policy would need to be referred back to the Panel for consideration.

EMP.05/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph Number 4 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

EMP.06/08
DISCRETIONS PAYABLE UNDER THE LOCAL 



GOVERNMENT PENSIONS LEGISLATION IN CASES OF



REDUNDANCY AND EARLY RELEASE IN THE INTERESTS



OF EFFICIENCY

The Head of Personnel and Development Services reported (PPP.08/08) on options for progressing the Pensions Discretions in case of Redundancy and Early Retirement Policy.  A copy of Report PPP.08/08, options for progressing the Policy, had been circulated and a copy of advice received from Counsel on this matter had also been circulated to Members prior to the meeting.  

The Principal Solicitor presented Counsel’s Advice and informed Members that Counsel had confirmed that the Council’s previous policy on this matter was prima facie discriminatory and to continue that policy with some form of protection for disadvantaged staff would go against the spirit of the new legislation.

Counsel had also agreed with the advice from the Pensions Expert in that, if the Council were to employ an option which offered the disadvantaged employees protection, then the Council would be vulnerable to a discrimination claim.  Counsel had advised a number of options for proceeding and added that if the Council were to decide to offer augmentation, rather than compensation, there would be risks with regard to gender, part time/full time and age discrimination. He had advised that it was probably impossible to develop an approach which would satisfy legal requirements and not disadvantage some employees, compared to their previous position. Counsel had also looked at the position with regard to periods of protection and an interim policy.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services Report (PPP.08/08) reminded Members of the background and previous Panel discussions with regard to the policy for the Authority to award discretionary payments, the advice which had been received from a Pensions Expert and information which had been received from Allerdale Borough Council and Cumbria County Council with regard to the Schemes which they operated.  The report set out a number of options for the Council to consider, together with an indication of the costs of those options.  Members were advised that costs associated with Option 2 are unknown at this stage because details of what is involved with the provision to provide an additional £5,000 of pension, which comes into effect after April 2008, are still awaited.

Members considered the report and Counsel’s Advice and questioned Officers on the implications of the options set out.

Members also queried the impact of extending the choice to all employees of statutory redundancy plus augmented years of service to members of staff and noted that this would involve an additional cost to the Council, above that which had existed under the old scheme where the impact had been limited to staff aged 50 and over. There was no information available as to what the potential  impact might be.  Members also discussed the possibility of enlisting some external support to assist Officers in drawing up a policy and the Director of Corporate Services confirmed that a budget would be available to fund the cost of an external Consultant drafting an appropriate policy regarding the award of discretionary payments in case of Redundancy and Early Release.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the Panel note the report and Counsel’s Advice which had been circulated.

(2)  That Officers concentrate on Option 2 – Enhance the Redundancy Package and Option 3A- Provide a choice to all employees of statutory redundancy plus augmented service based on the same formula which was used by the County Council for calculating  voluntary redundancy, as set out in Report PPP.08/08, and the Head of Personnel  and Development Services commission an external Pensions Expert to draw up a policy for the award of discretionary payments in cases of redundancy and early release based on those two options.

(3)  That the Head of Personnel and Development Services provide further information on the possible implication of Option 3A in relation to the effect on  members of staff who were under 50, and inform the Chairman and Vice Chairman as to the outcome of those investigations.  The Chairman and Vice Chairman of the Panel be delegated authority in consultation with the Head of Personnel and Development Services to consider whether the information would justify the matter being referred back to the Panel for further consideration.

(4)  That once the information and draft policies had been received from the external Pension Consultant, the draft policies be referred back to the Panel for further consideration.

(5)  That the Head of Personnel and Development Services inform the Trade Unions of the Panel’s discussions and give notice to the Unions that it would be likely that further consultations would need to be carried out with staff with regard to a draft policy for the authority to award discretionary payment in cases of redundancy and early release.

(The meeting ended at  2.20 pm)
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